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SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of South Dublin County Council held on 24th June 2016.
PRESENT

	Councillors
	
	Councillors

	Bonner, B. 
	
	Kearns, P.

	Casserly, V.
	
	King, C.

	Coules, N.
	
	Leech, B.

	Donovan, P. 
	
	Looney, D.

	Duff, M.
	
	McCann, C. 

	Duffy, F.
	
	McMahon, R.

	Dunne, L.
	
	Mahon, K.

	Fanning, E. 
	
	Murphy, E. 

	Ferron, B.
	
	Nolan, R.

	Foley, P.
	
	O’Brien, D.

	Genockey, M.
	
	O’Brien, E.

	Gilligan, T. 
	
	O’Connell, G.

	Gogarty, P.
	
	O’Connor, C.

	 Graham, J.
	
	O’Donovan, D.

	Higgins, E.
	
	O’Toole, L.

	Holland, S.
	
	Richardson, D.

	Johansson, M. 
	
	Timmons, F.

	
	
	Ward, M. 

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


OFFICIALS PRESENT

	Chief Executive
	D. McLoughlin

	Directors/ Heads of Function
	L. Maxwell, E. Taaffe, 

B. Coman, T. Walsh

	Senior Executive Officers
	H. Hogan, L. Leonard 

	Administrative Officers
	T. O’Neill, E. Leech, Anne Byrne, 

	IT
	R. Herron

	Senior  Community Officer
	P. McAlerney

	Staff Officer
	P. Brennan, B. Reilly

	
	

	
	

	
	



The Mayor Councillor S. Holland Presided.
Apologies for inability to attend were received from Councillors A-M. Dermody, K. Egan, W. Lavelle, B. Lawlor and M. Murphy. 
At the commencement of the meeting and in advance of the execution of statutory business as set out on the agenda, the Mayor welcomed all Members, management, staff, and the public to the Annual Meeting 2016.  

TRIBUTES TO OUTGOING MAYOR
Tributes were paid to the outgoing Mayor by Councillors C. King, D. O’Donovan, M. Duff, E. O’Brien, E. Higgins, R. McMahon, R. Nolan, B. Leech, P. Gogarty and M. Johansson.
The Chief Executive Mr. D. Mc Loughlin expressed his thanks to the outgoing Mayor for all her hard work, and endorsed all the comments made.  He thanked Councillor S. Holland for everything she did throughout the year, carrying out her duties.     
The Outgoing Mayor addressed the Members: 
A dhaoine uaisle, fáilte róimh go dtí an ócáid speisialta seo – this will be the new Mayors most oft used phrase.

Fellow councillors, county officials, friends, comrades – it has been a huge honour for me as a working class woman from West Belfast to represent South Dublin County as first citizen, especially during this historic centenary year.

I have never felt so proud to be a Republican.  This council facilitated a huge number of events and we commemorated one of the most radical and progressive events of our nation’s history in a dignified and fully inclusive way.  Republicanism was examined and celebrated and a new generation of children learned about the sacrifices which were made for us and the blows which were struck for our freedom.  The role women played was hidden in the past and we blew the cobwebs off the dusty revisionism and shone a light on these radical, brave women who blazed a trail for us.  Cllr Francis Noel Duffy did this beautifully in his stunning exhibition in Ballyroan library.  Delighted to have someone of his ability as a constituency colleague.

They also learned about the Proclamation, and made their on minds up about whether all of those ideals exist.  I was particularly struck by Comhairle Na nÓg, who in their event, noted that we as a society had much more work to do before we could claim that we cherish all of the children of this nation equally.  

On the day the results of the Brexit results came out, I note that the 6 counties voted to remain in the EU and I believe that the only way that mandate can be respected is to start making plans to allow them to vote to join the 26 counties if they so wish.

A key part of our events was community participation.  One of our strengths as a country is our people.  We live in a diverse and multi-cultural society where equal rights and opportunities as laid out in the Proclamation are still not available to all.  

The overall theme of my Mayorship was social inclusion, and I am proud to say we live in one of the most progressive local authority areas in Ireland.  Our social inclusion and community teams are tireless in their efforts to make sure that every citizen has an opportunity to be included in civic life here in South Dublin County.

High points for me included attending the Street League finals, the Bealtaine festival, the health and wellbeing program, the schools cross country tournament, engineers week, social inclusion week, having Terry from St John of God on Job Shadow day, attending Filipino Independence Day, the Ahmadiyyah annual meeting and ladies dinner, Kannada Rajyotsava, Diwali and the launch of the Tallaght Roma Integration Project report.  My motion making Job Shadow a permanent feature of the Mayorship was passed unanimously, so every Mayor can benefit from this going forward.  Special mention here goes to Cllr Vicky Casserly who quietly and tirelessly works to make sure that all citizens including those with different abilities are included in civic life, and she was instrumental in making sure that there was a new Paralympic section added to the schools cross country tournament among other achievements.

I cannot thank the community team enough – the work they do behind the scenes here is second to none - their hearts and minds are open and this makes a huge difference to our citizens although it may not be obvious – I publicly thank them here.

This Mayorship also brought visitors from Tampa – we were delighted to receive a delegation from Tampa, Florida and our Chamber were instrumental in organising a reciprocal visit within 8 months.  This blossoming relationship will be of mutual benefit to us from a business, tourism, educational perspective and widens our horizons as a county.  We want to make this the best place in Ireland to live, work and do business and have made huge leaps forward in this regard with high profile tenants moving into our business parks providing employment and rates revenue to the people of this county.  

I was proud to lead that delegation as Mayor and very proud to have my fellow female councillors with me Cllr Emer Higgins and Cllr Pamela Kearns.  Those ladies know how to work a room - the women who represent the people of this county are trailblazers one and all and we can represent.  We bring a lot to this table and that needs to be celebrated.  By and large, the women in this room are true feminists who support each other (special mention to Cllr Breeda Bonner) hon the sisterhood.

Cllr Louise Dunne in particular fought hard for an allocation for a new women’s shelter and inspires me daily with her work on highlighting domestic violence.  I was also humbled by the Magdalene women and forced adoptees.  Every public representative needs to hear their stories and I was grateful to Cllrs Dermot Richardson, Nicky Coules and Charlie O’Connor for taking the time to spend an afternoon listening.  This is an injustice perpetrated on women and their children in our lifetime and we cannot allow that to be swept under the carpet.  I’ll say it once more while I have this platform – the Magdalene women did nothing wrong and sex and reproduction are not sinful but a natural part of our existence which should never have been criminalised or suppressed.  Trust women to make our own decisions and that includes having bodily autonomy.  I call on the Government to initiate a referendum and let the people decide on Repealing the 8th amendment.

Our incoming Mayor has a wealth of experience and is a tireless advocate for his community and will do the same for people all over this county.  I tried to keep the office of Mayor as accessible to the people as possible.  No event was too big or too small and this was made easy by the fact that we have the warmest and most welcoming communities in Ireland here in this county.  I know Guss will do the same because he is a warm and open hearted and open minded man himself.

All that remains is to sincerely thank everyone who made this year an incredibly positive experience – my fellow councillors, council staff and every man, woman and child I met along the way. I also want to thank the management team, the communications unit especially Elaine Leech, Marie and Cathy who made my job much easier and it was a pleasure working with them for the year.  I also want to thank Tom who has been a rock of support, and the area chairs, Cllrs Francis Timmons, Guss O’Connell, Deirdre O’Donovan and Cathal King.

The memories will stay with me - I have loved this job.  Biggest thanks go to my daughter Gracie who has had to put up with a very busy working Mam and has accompanied me to a lot of events providing photographic assistance and moral support and to Jimbo, who patiently ferried me around and was a rock of support.

H1/AM/16
ELECTION OF MAYOR / AN MÉARA
The Outgoing Mayor Councillor S. Holland then called for the election of Mayor


Councillor Gus O’Connell was proposed for Mayor by Councillor P. Gogarty,   seconded by Councillor D. O’Brien.  
 
Councillor Ruth Nolan was proposed by Councillor M. Johansson, seconded by Councillor N. Coules.


A Roll call vote was taken and the result was as follows:

For Councillor Gus O’Connell:  (30) Thirty
Cllr. B. Bonner, Cllr. V. Casserly, Cllr. P. Donovan, Cllr. M. Duff, Cllr. F. Duffy, Cllr. L. Dunne, Cllr. E. Fanning, Cllr. B. Ferron, Cllr. P. Foley, Cllr. M. Genockey, Cllr. T. Gilligan, Cllr. P. Gogarty, Cllr. J. Graham, Cllr. E. Higgins, Cllr. S. Holland, Cllr. P. Kearns, Cllr. C. King, Cllr. D. Looney, Cllr. C. Mc Cann, Cllr. R. McMahon, Cllr. E. Murphy, Cllr. D. O’Brien, Cllr. E. O’Brien, Cllr. G. O’Connell, Cllr. C. O’Connor, Cllr. D. O’Donovan, Cllr. L. O’Toole, Cllr. D. Richardson, Cllr. F. Timmons and Cllr. M. Ward. 

For Councillor Ruth Nolan:  (5) Five

Cllr. N. Coules, Cllr. M. Johansson, Cllr. B. Leech, Cllr. K. Mahon and Cllr. R. Nolan.
As a result of the roll call vote Councillor Gus O’Connell was elected Mayor for 2016/2017. 

The outgoing Mayor presented the new Mayor Councillor Gus O’Connell with the Chain of Office, and the Mayor then took the chair. 


The Mayor addressed the Members:


Good afternoon fellow Councillors, Chief Executive and Staff, my family and GUSSBUSTERS and all in the Distinguished Visitors’ Gallery, ladies and Gentlemen.

I am deeply honoured to be elected as Mayor, First Citizen of South Dublin County.  I want to thank in a special way my proposers and all those who voted for me.

I want to thank the good people of Palmerstown who have voted for me since 1991 and without whom I would not be here (I forgive the blip in 1999, when only 33% turned out and I lost my seat by 80 votes as many mistakenly believed I was a shoe in!) and especially the core group of GUSSBUSTERS who have stood by me and campaigned over the years and who are now in the distinguished visitors’ gallery: Michael Gleeson and his wife Rachael, Jim Ivory and his wife Liz, Mick Dooley, Connie Kiernan, Irene Nugent and Una Gallagher. 

Commiserations to those also nominated today.  They are very dedicated and competent public representatives and I know that they would make excellent Mayors.  In fact, the humbling fact is that any of the other 39 Councillors that make up this Council are equally qualified for the job.

However, as in any race there can be but one winner and I am so happy to be that person on this occasion.  Mind you, I must be a slow learner as it has taken me 25 years to get here.  But I suppose that is another aspect of politics! 

Today is a day when we celebrate and take stock of what it is we want to achieve and even why it is that we wanted to be a public representative and a Councillor.  As the incoming Mayor I get an opportunity of voicing my hopes and priorities and I hope that these will resonate with yourselves as it’s only by working together we will achieve what those who elected us quite rightly demand. 

The people of South Dublin County represent a wide spectrum of Irish Society.  Local Democracy has been evolving in recent years.  Perhaps as fast or as radical as is required.  For example, though we have a mighty body of dedicated Councillors, would it not be easier to promote equality and engage with citizens if, say twenty, of the elected members here in the chamber were elected on a geographical bases and the other twenty were elected by communities of interests such as the Traveller Community, Lone Parents, Immigrants, disadvantaged communities?  Each bringing their own perspective to the debate?  We don’t have that kind of democracy yet, so we each in the meantime must ensure that we think, vote and act in an inclusive manner.

We knew before we were elected that Ireland is the most centralised country in Europe.  As Councillors we have a very narrow range of reserved functions.  However, we can have a good deal of influence and we should continue to campaign for a devolution of powers and responsibilities to Local Government Level.  The job of Councillor is now a demanding role.  It is meant to be part-time but it consumes as much of ones time as one can give to it and it can be a struggle to balance the role with other work and family time.  In saying this, I want to acknowledge the commitment I have witnessed over the years from my colleagues which continues to be a source of inspiration. 

Of course none of this would be possible were it not for the support, patience and tolerance we receive from our families.  They are the invisible heroes of the democratic system.  They put up with a lot for the common good!  I would like to personally acknowledge the support of my wife Cait, and welcome her to the Distinguished Visitors’ Gallery together with my son Pele and his wife Linda, my daughter Joyce, her husband Glen, my daughter Mary Catherine and her husband Shane and four of our seven grandchildren, Adam, Jamie, Leah and Liam. 

I want to pay a particular tribute to the outgoing Mayor, Cllr Sarah Holland.  And I do mean outgoing in every sense of that term!  She did a fantastic job. The manner in which she steered the County Development Plan through its various stages to a successful conclusion was itself a real feat.  She was very fair at all times but also suitably firm when required.  She is a difficult act to follow but I can only do my best.

I do intend to both continue and develop further the priorities she set for herself and indeed those set by her predecessor, Cllr Fintan Warfield, now Senator Warfield, colleagues of mine in the Progressive Alliance. They both promoted the theme of social inclusion which is one of the planks of the Progressive Alliance that includes Sinn Fein, the Community Alliance made up of 6 Independents and 1 Green Party Member and the Labour Party.  Fintan focused on civil rights especially those of the Gay and Lesbian community while Sarah focused on the role of Women.

I would like to focus on community. This is the centenary year of 1916 and we have a woefully unequal society.  Our challenge as a society is, I believe, to give expression to that part of the proclamation that states we will “cherishing all our children equally”. This is not only about young people but about all persons living in our Republic irrespective of creed, colour or allegiance.    We can only do this I believe if we embrace a genuine humanitarian approach.  In that context I want to welcome Jim Connolly and his wife Kathleen who are in the distinguished visitors’ gallery. 

Jim is a Limerick City man now living in rural West Clare, out in Loop Head.  He is not only a renowned sculpture and a noted musician but also a committed humanitarian deeply committed to a more equal society.  He is the founder of the Rural Settlement Organisation that had facilitated some 1000 families over the past 25 years who wanted to make a life choice and move from Urban to Rural Ireland thus helping reinvigorate rural communities ravaged by emigration and drift to the cities and in the process contribute to alleviating the housing shortage by filing empty rural homes. 

Over the next year as Mayor I want the theme to be “Celebrating Community”.  I want to focus on the marginalised in our County especially those with a disability, and from ethnic minorities and on the needs of older persons.   I want to focus on Community Development in its real sense.  I want to work with and empower the many voluntary and community based groups and organisations we have in this County and who do such tremendous and valuable work especially with these groups.

In Celebrating Community I want us to promote Equality for everyone with a particular focus on disability.  As public representatives we should be highlighting inequality everywhere it exists.  We have services in our county that are meant to help but there are long waiting lists for speech and language therapists,  there is no direct payments system in place , so many issues the list goes on for people with a disability 

Also how can we have equality when gay people are still prevented giving blood while in northern Ireland they now can , how can we have equality when travellers are not recognised as an ethnic minority  How can we have 600,000 live in food poverty and say we have equality – yes we have come a long way but we may have won a few battles but we are far from winning the war – equality has to be for everyone and I would like to see the mayor’s office available in a way that can highlight  equality issues. 

We don’t have to look far to know that there is a democratic deficit in society.  There is a distrust and disenchantment with politicians.  It is out job, I believe, as Councillors to address this deficit and address the breakdown in Democracy.   We have a plethora of bodies now that are intended to involve civic society more in the life of their communities.  But do they?  Are we really engaging with the people on their terms?

I believe that as elected Councillors we should work closer with these bodies and especially with the Peoples Participative Network (PPN) that is meant to be the umbrella body for civic society.  I get the impression sometimes that it is perceived, as was the earlier version The Community Forum and Community Platform, as somehow in competition with us Councillors.  Nothing could be further from the truth.  The theory is that the PPN provide a forum where the public can have an input into decision making at local government level.  The PPN is intended to enable the public to engage in decision making.  In that context I’d like to welcome Alan Hayes the Chairperson of Palmerstown Community Council which has endeavoured since 1970 to provide a bridge between the community and the Local Authority.  Alan is also a Palmerstown delegate and very active member of the PPN.

The PPN is meant to provide a forum where the public can gather information and feed into decisions of the local authority, the elected Councillors make policy partly informed by the PPN, the Council Executive implement the Policies which are then monitor by the elected members who in turn are accountable to the public.  I would like to see us develop this concept further over the next year.

We have persons from some 120 different nationalities residing in our County.  That represents a fair level of diversity.  It poses real challenges for us as Councillors. How facilitative are we of the different cultures and traditions that this represents?  We are very aware of our Irish Diaspora, and, as one of those who returned to live in Ireland I cherish the supports I got from fellow Irish when I resided abroad.  How can we help those 120 ethnic groups to both cherish their identity and become truly integrated into Irish society?  

A number of years ago, I was charged with organising an event as part of the Irish EU Presidency. We invited two young persons from a number of European Countries to a conference in Galway. We set them two tasks, to come up with a definition of “The European Dimension” (then a requirement of EU funding for projects) and how they define Europe.  They described Europe as being from the Urals to the Aran Islands!  And they defined the European Dimension as “the celebration of the differences that bring us together”.  Put simply, they wanted the Irish to remain Irish, the English to remain English, the French to remain French, and so on. Viva la difference! 

Is that our vison of integration?  Of interculturalism?  Do we acknowledge the fact that we have a huge number of ethnic minorities in our county?  One of these and perhaps the oldest ethnic minority is the Traveller Community.  Do we cherish their traditions and culture? As the Chairperson of the Local Traveller Accommodation Advisory Committee for a number of years, I am very aware and appreciative of the good record of this County in relation to Travellers. 

We have possibly the best track record in the Country in providing accommodation for Travellers.  However, even in our County there are serious issues to be addressed brought about mainly, but not only, by the huge cut-backs in Central Government funding in recent years.  I would like to work over the next year in supporting our staff, with the involvement of the Clondalkin and Tallaght Traveller Support Groups, the Traveller Community and the settled community, at addressing these issues and bringing about a greater understanding and sense of appreciation between the settled community and the Traveller Community.   In tandem, I want us to celebrate ethnicity across all peoples in this County.  I am delighted to welcome to the distinguished visitors’ gallery, my friend and co-ordinator of the Tallaght Traveller Support Group, Patrick Nevin, himself a member of the Traveller Community.

Amongst the ethnic groups that now enrich our communities, there are those who love and practice our own native language.  I would hope that in this year in which we commemorate the birth of our Republic, we would promote our native language and I hope to work with our staff and Aras Chroanan Clondalkin to bring a flavour of the Gaealtach to our County.  I would like to expand the ideal of participative budgeting promoted in “Putting People First” and I’d like to further develop the idea of a Local Economic Trading System (LETS) which I first proposed some years back and which has evolved as the Social Credit System and the Carbon Credit System. 

When I first entered politics in 1991, in the midst of the planning controversies, it was to focus on the needs of people and communities, the environment and balanced planning that puts people first.  My slogan then was “People before Party”, and still is.  I have remained committed to Local Government, despite efforts to get me to be a “real politician and run for the Dail”.  I remain passionate about reducing the democratic deficit that has alienated and excluded both elected Councillors and Citizens from real decisions that affect local communities.   My Lucan Palmerstown constituency has mushroomed over the past 25 years and I continue to campaign for the facilities and services that should have been provided hand-in-hand with the houses.   I acknowledge and welcome the commitment in the Councils Capital and Fiscal budget to address this deficit.  We should have been building communities, we have another opportunity to do so now that we have such a housing and homeless crises.

Today, the housing shortage and homelessness are huge issues across the constituency and County. They are the dominant and most critical issues facing us as a Council and as society. I saved highlighting them until the end of my speech so that they may remain top of our priority.  I acknowledge and compliment Minister Coveney for taking the time and making the effort to come and consult with us as elected representatives in this Chamber last Monday.  It is my intention and commitment that I will use every opportunity during my term as Mayor to seriously address the housing crises.   I welcome the prospect of Adamstown, the first SDZ in the Country, being restarted and the coming on stream in 2017 of the Clonburris SDZ.  

Finally as I said already, this Council has a very rich spread of people from different backgrounds and cultures with one of the highest percentage of immigrants in the Country (14% in my own constituency alone), including many of the Muslim faith.  I am glad to note that both indigenous and immigrant people play a full and active role in society.  It’s our job as public representatives to provide the leadership that will enable our communities to be fully integrated and enjoy the quality of live that they deserve.  I will make myself available during my term as Mayor to do just that and Look forward to doing so with the full support of all Councillors.   Go reim mile mait agui go lear.


The outgoing Deputy Mayor addressed the Members:

Thank you Mayor,
Firstly, I wish to thank our outgoing Mayor Cllr. Sarah Holland for her endless energy and commitment to her role as Mayor over the last year. I always felt welcome. You are gifted with people.

It has been a huge honour and privilege this year representing Rathfarnham and the Green Party as the Deputy Mayor of South Dublin County Council.

I have enjoyed having a closer relationship with the Council officials, helping me to understand and contribute to the bureaucratic workings our Local Authority.  I would like to thank all of our officials for their guidance and direction, especially with the establishment and ongoing functioning of the Architectural Conservation Forum which has a remit to protect our built heritage.

I would also like to thank the Community & Progressive alliance for their ongoing support, and extend this to all of the Councillors here whom in my humble opinion work earnestly for the people they represent.

Finally, I would like to wish the incoming Mayor Guss O’Connell & Deputy Mayor that their goals are fulfilled and I will always be at hand to assist them in their endeavours assuring them of my courtesy and cooperation over the next 12 months 

Thank you

  H2/AM/16      
ELECTION OF DEPUTY MAYOR / LEAS MHÉARA
The Mayor Councillor Gus O’Connell then called for the election of the Deputy Mayor

Councillor Martina Genockey was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor L. O’Toole.  
Councillor Brian Leech was proposed by Councillor K. Mahon, seconded by Councillor N. Coules.
A Roll call vote was taken and the result was as follows:
For Councillor Martina Genockey (29) Twenty nine 

Cllr. B. Bonner, Cllr. V. Casserly, Cllr. P. Donovan, Cllr. M. Duff, Cllr. F. Duffy, Cllr. L. Dunne, Cllr. E. Fanning, Cllr. B. Ferron, Cllr. P. Foley, Cllr. M. Genockey, Cllr. P. Gogarty, Cllr. J. Graham, Cllr. E. Higgins, Cllr. S. Holland, Cllr. P. Kearns, Cllr. C. King, Cllr. D. Looney, Cllr. C. Mc Cann, Cllr. R. McMahon, Cllr. E. Murphy, Cllr. D. O’Brien, Cllr. E. O’Brien, Cllr. G. O’Connell, Cllr. C. O’Connor, Cllr. D. O’Donovan, Cllr. L. O’Toole, Cllr. D. Richardson, Cllr. F. Timmons and Cllr. M. Ward. 

For Councillor Brian Leech (5) 
 
Cllr. N. Coules, Cllr. M. Johansson, Cllr. B. Leech, Cllr. K. Mahon and Cllr. R. Nolan.
As a result of the roll call vote Councillor M. Genockey was elected Deputy Mayor for 2016/2017. 


The incoming Deputy Mayor addressed the Members:
I am proud and honoured to take up the role of Deputy Major of South Dublin County Council today. And I would like to take the opportunity to say a few words about how I intend to meet the trust you have put in me today to represent this council.

There is no doubt that housing is the biggest issue facing this council at the moment, and I am very committed, as I know the new mayor is, to doing what I can to progress this issue over the next year. As a member this council’s Housing SPC, and a Tallaght South Councillor, I know the hard work than has been done, and is underway, in this important area, and I know myself and Mayor O’Connell will do our upmost to support this work.

In my own role as Deputy Mayor, I am looking forward to working with and supporting the many great organisations and institutions that make this county so vibrant, diverse and caring. I intend use this opportunity to put a focus on the mental health of our citizens and to do what I can in this role to support organisations and individuals that work in this area. 

The modern, growth-led, fast-paced society that we live in has placed huge pressures on families, on our environment and in particular, on working people. It has also had a huge negative impact on our mental health. In my work as a Councillor, and in my previous roles as a journalist and with unemployed people, I have constantly encountered the negative impact on well-being and mental health that the pressures of modern life can bring. There are, of course, numerous and varied factors that affect mental health, but there is also much we can do as a society to ease many burdens. 

Nationally, and internationally, campaigns such as for the living wage, shorter working weeks, basic citizens income and ending the gender pay gap are reimagining the kind of humanity-based society we could live in. Here in South Dublin, we have just as many opportunities to give people a better standard of life. Be in it providing good quality social housing; affordable renting; free leisure activities (such as in the beautiful Dublin mountains); protecting our environment; or providing access to educational facilities such as schools, colleges and libraries.  We can play a huge part in easing the burden on people, and in doing so, to make a difference to the well-being of our citizens. As a socialist, and proud Labour Party member, I firmly believe that a citizen-centred, solidarity-based society is the ultimate way out of the difficulties we face as a people. There are many that want to use our challenges to turn people against each other, as can be seen clearly in what happened in Britain yesterday, but we can challenge that with hope and action. 

As the Canadian economist, Naomi Klein said: “The good news is that we can seize this existential crisis to transform our failed economic system and build something radically better.” 

In Tallaght South, greater Tallaght and in South Dublin in general, we have seen the huge achievements that can be made when people think positive, get active and work together to build the kind of communities we want.

Residents in South Dublin have many common aims. To have a place to call home in a safe and clean community where we can all live healthy and happy lives. In communities that support and celebrate diversity and difference and where individuals and families can thrive and contribute to society in their own unique way. To quote my UK Labour Party colleague, Jo Cox MP, who died as a result of an act of hate against the politics she believed in and the society she fought for: “We have far more in common than which divides us”. We in this council may often had that which divides us, but we can unite in wanting to put residents and citizens at the forefront of what we do inside and outside of this council chamber.
  H3a/AM/16
ELECTION OF AREA CHAIRPERSONS -CLONDALKIN AREA COMMITTEE 
The Mayor Councillor Gus O’Connell, called for nominations for Election as Chair of the Clondalkin Area Committee. 
Councillor Jonathan Graham was proposed by Councillor B. Bonner      seconded by Councillor Mark Ward.

As there were no further nominations Councillor J. Graham was unanimously elected Chair of the Clondalkin Area Committee.

H3b/AM/16
ELECTION OF AREA CHAIRPERSONS – LUCAN AREA COMMITTEE

The Mayor Councillor Gus O’Connell, called for nominations for Election as Chair of the Lucan Area Committee.
Councillor Liona O’Toole was proposed by Councillor F. Timmons            and seconded by Councillor D. O’Brien. 

As there were no further nominations Councillor L. O’Toole was unanimously elected Chair of the Lucan Area Committee.

   H3c/AM/16
ELECTION OF AREA CHAIRPERSONS – TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE
The Mayor Councillor Gus O’Connell, called for nominations for Election as Chair of the Tallaght Area Committee
Councillor B. Ferron was proposed by Councillor D. Richardson and seconded by Councillor M. Duff.    
 As there were no further nominations Councillor B. Ferron was unanimously elected Chair of the Lucan Area Committee.

H3d/AM/16 
ELECTION OF AREA CHAIRPERSONS - RATHFARNHAM /TEMPLEOGUE –TERENURE AREA COMMITTEE
The Mayor Councillor Gus O’Connell, called for nominations for Election as Chair of the Rathfarnham/Templeogue and Terenure Area Committee.

Councillor P. Foley was proposed by Councillor D. Looney and seconded by Councillor P. Kearns.  

As there were no further nominations Councillor P. Foley was unanimously elected Chair of the Rathfarnham/Templeogue and Terenure Area Committee.

The meeting concluded at 5.15pm
Signed_____________________________  

Mayor 

Date:______________________________
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